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SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION  
Washington, D.C. 20549 

FORM 8-K 

Current Report 

Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 

Date of Report (Date of earliest event reported) : August 9, 2005 

CELANESE CORPORATION  
(Exact Name of Registrant as specified in its charter) 

       
DELAWARE  001-32410  98-0420726 

(State or other jurisdiction  
of incorporation)  

(Commission File  
Number)  

(IRS Employer  
Identification No.) 

 

1601 West LBJ Freeway, Dallas, Texas 75234-6034 

(Address of Principal Executive Offices) (Zip Code) 

Registrant's telephone number, including area code: (972) 901-4500 

Not Applicable 

(Former name or former address, if changed since last report): 

Check the appropriate box below if the Form 8-K filing is intended to simultaneously satisfy the filing obligation 
of the registrant under any of the following provisions (see General Instruction A.2. below): 

[    ] Written communications pursuant to Rule 425 under the Securities Act (17 CFR 230.425) 

[    ] Soliciting material pursuant to Rule 14a-12 under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14a-12) 

[    ] Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 14d-2(b) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.14d-2
(b)) 

[    ] Pre-commencement communications pursuant to Rule 13e-4(c) under the Exchange Act (17 CFR 240.13e-4
(c)) 

Item 2.02    Results of Operations and Financial Condition 

On August 9, 2005, Celanese Corporation (the " Company ") held a conference call to discuss the financial 
results of the Company for its second quarter 2005. A copy of the transcript (as corrected) of the call is attached 
to this Current Report on Form 8-K (" Current Report ") as Exhibit 99.1 and is incorporated herein solely for 
purposes of this Item 2.02 disclosure. The transcript has been selectively edited to facilitate the understanding of 
the information communicated during the conference call. 

The information in this Current Report, including the exhibit attached hereto, is being furnished and shall 
not be deemed "filed" for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the " 
Exchange Act "), or otherwise subject to the liabilities of such section. The information in this Current Report, 
including the exhibit, shall not be incorporated by reference into any filing under the Securities Act of 1933, as 
amended or the Exchange Act, regardless of any incorporation by reference language in any such filing. 

Item 9.01     Financial Statements and Exhibits. 
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 PRESENTATION 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Welcome to the second-quarter 2005 Celanese Corpora tion earnings conference 
call. At this time, all participants are in a liste n-only mode. We will be 
facilitating a question-and-answer session towards the end of today's 
conference. (OPERATOR INSTRUCTIONS). As a reminder,  this conference is being 
recorded for replay purposes. 
 
I would now like to turn the presentation over to y our host for today's call, 
Mr. Mark Oberle. You may proceed, sir. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
 MARK OBERLE  - CELANESE CORPORATION - VP OF IR 
 
Welcome to Celanese Corporation's second-quarter 20 05 financial results 
conference call on Tuesday, August 9, 2005. My name  is Mark Oberle, Vice 
President of Investor Relations. On the call today are David Weidman, Chief 
Executive Officer, and Corky Nelson, Chief Financia l Officer. 
 
The Celanese Corporation press release was distribu ted via BusinessWire this 
morning at 8AM Eastern time and is posted on our we bsite, Celanese.com. During 
this call, management may make forward-looking stat ements concerning, for 
example, Celanese Corporation's future objectives a nd results, which will be 
made under the Safe Harbor provisions of the Privat e Securities Litigation 
Reform Act of 1995. These statements are based on m anagement's current 
expectations and are subject to uncertainty and cha nges in circumstances. Actual 
results may differ 
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materially from these expectations due to changes i n economic, business, 
competitive, market, political and regulatory facto rs. More detailed information 
about these factors is contained in this morning's earnings releases and in 
Celanese Corporation's filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission. 
Celanese Corporation undertakes no obligation to up date publicly or revise any 
forward-looking statements. 
 
Celanese Corporation's second-quarter 2005 earnings  release references the 
performance measures net debt, adjusted EBITDA, adj usted net earnings and 
adjusted basic earnings per share as non-US-GAAP me asures. For the most directly 
comparable financial measures presented in accordan ce with US GAAP in our 
financial statements and for a reconciliation of ou r non-US-GAAP measures to US 
GAAP figures, please see the accompanying schedules  to our earnings release, 
which will also be posted on our website. 
 
This morning, Dave Weidman will review the performa nce of the Company and its 
businesses and Corky Nelson will provide an overvie w of the financials. Now, I 
would like to turn the call over to Dave Weidman. 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
 DAVID WEIDMAN  - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESI DENT AND DIRECTOR 
 
 
Mark, thank you, and good morning, everyone. We're extremely excited about the 
Company's continued excellent progress and our stro ng second-quarter 
performance. Revenues increased by 23% to $1.5 bill ion. Adjusted EPS was $0.53 
per share and adjusted EBITDA was $283 million. The se results exceed the 
expectations communicated last quarter. 
 
I have asked Corky today to go into the specific bu siness performance highlights 
for the second quarter. And instead of giving a run down by business, I would 
like to share with you my thoughts on our progress against the commitments we 
made to investors during our January IPO. 
 
At that time, we profiled Celanese as a hybrid chem ical company with leading 
market and technology positions and an integrated a cetyl chain and a very 
attractive high-end engineered plastics business. T hese features, combined with 
tremendous optionality, provide enhanced profitabil ity over an extended cycle. 
In addition to that, Celanese is a company with sig nificant opportunities to 
further build these franchises through strategic, a ccretive bolt-on 
acquisitions. And we're a company with strong geogr aphic positions to capture 
growth opportunities in Asia and other areas of the  world. And last, Celanese is 
a company with a disproportionate share of company- specific opportunities to 
accelerate growth, improve productivity, reduce our  cost structure and return 
even more value to our shareholders. 
 
Now, over the last several months, our associates h ave accomplished a tremendous 
amount of progress. Let me update you in each of th e four areas mentioned. 
 
First, our leadership position in the acetyl chain is clearly evidenced by the 
exceptionally strong performance of our Chemical Pr oducts segment, which is in a 



basically sold-out position today. We have been ver y successful in managing 
volatile raw material costs through pricing efforts  and product positioning to 
achieve tremendous financial results. 
 
Next, we have successfully acquired both Vinamul an d Acetex. These businesses 
strengthen our integrated acetyl chain and expand o ur global reach. 
 
Additionally, we continue to expand in Asia. Our ne w world-scale acetic acid 
plant located in China is on schedule to begin comm ercial sales starting in 
early 2007. In addition, last month, we announced p lans to build facilities in 
Asia for our GUR business and in China for our emul sions business. And in 
acetate fibers during the first half of 2005, we ha ve completed capacity 
expansions for tow in our Chinese JVs, and are on t rack to double site capacity. 
 
Now, lastly, our teams are successfully delivering on Celanese-specific profit 
enhancement and productivity opportunities. We are on track to deliver value in 
the areas of SG&A, procurement and portfolio change s. 
 
Among the first-half changes, highlights are the fo llowing. First, in acetate, 
the bulk of our plant restructuring in North Americ a is complete, which will 
result in the movement of adjusted EBITDA margin le vels in this business from 
the high single digits when we started towards 20%.  
 
Second, during the second quarter, you saw us sharp en our focus further, as we 
agreed to sell a non-core powders business, withdra w from a non-core joint 
venture in Germany and divest several other small n on-core businesses within the 
portfolio. 
 
Third, we continue down the road of exiting our COC  business, a money-losing 
business, as we discussed previously. 
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Fourth, we ceased production at our Clear Lake meth anol joint venture unit and 
started to purchase methanol under the supply agree ment with Southern Methanol, 
an arrangement that will yield significant cost ben efits. 
 
Fifth, in the SG&A area, we announced the move of o ur Bedminster, New Jersey 
functions and physically completed the move of our acetate business headquarters 
to Dallas. 



 
Sixth, we further strengthened our management team by sharpening the focus of 
key executives with the hiring of Tim Fiore as Head  of Supply Management, the 
naming of John O'Dwyer as Head of Acetyl Products a nd increasing the 
responsibilities of Lyndon Cole to include oversigh t of our growing Asian 
businesses. 
 
Clearly, we have positive momentum. But we are not finished. We still have more 
to do to enhance profitability, drive growth and in crease productivity. Our 
management team is committed to relentlessly pursui ng both growth and 
productivity opportunities. We feel the first six m onths following an IPO are a 
defining period for any company, and I believe that  Celanese has done well in 
defining itself as a leader in the industry and a c ompany that get things done. 
We have many challenges in front of us, but this te am has already shown that 
it's up to meeting those challenges. 
 
Now, to wrap up, as we look more broadly at global markets, we're somewhat more 
positive about a stronger, longer cycle for a hybri d chemical company. New 
capacity is entering the market somewhat slower tha n projected, and demand 
remains relatively robust. 
 
With that, let me turn it over to Corky Nelson for a discussion of the 
second-quarter results. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
 CORKY NELSON  - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
Thank you, Dave. Our performance in the second quar ter was superb, reflecting 
the success of our strategy to enhance our leading positions and increase the 
productivity and efficiency of our operations. Our leading position in acetyl 
chemicals, highly favorable market conditions and c ontinued productivity 
improvements across all of our businesses contribut ed positively to the results 
in the quarter. 
 
Basic EPS for the second quarter was $0.41, based o n 158.5 million shares 
outstanding. Included in the results is approximate ly $27 million of special 
charges, largely for the non-cash impairment charge  of our COC business, which 
we plan to exit, and other smaller charges related to restructuring. The charges 
were partially offset by the $14 million gains for foreign exchange currency 
effects on euro/dollar-denominated debt. Diluted ad justed EPS was $0.53, based 
on 170.5 million shares, which consists of 158.5 mi llion basic shares and 12 
million convertible preferred shares. We are not co nsidering any option dilution 
in the second quarter, as the average stock price w as below the average option 
price. 
 
As you can see in the reconciliation from diluted E PS to diluted adjusted EPS, 
we are adding back $27 million in special charges a nd are excluding the $14 
million gain from non-operating foreign exchange. W e believe this metric 
provides you with a truer picture of the underlying  performance of the business. 
 
Adjusted EBITDA was $283 million for the quarter, a n increase of 50% over the 
second quarter of 2004, another measure of our very  strong performance. 
Operating profit increased to $152 million for the quarter from $25 million in 
2004. The 2004 results did include $49 million in n on-cash inventory-related 
purchase accounting adjustments. Even with this fac tored in, an apples-to-apples 
comparison shows approximately $80 million in incre ased performance. As Dave 
mentioned, we made progress in improving our produc tivity and enhanced 
profitability. But our job is by no means done. 
 
Let me provide you with a few more details on some of our recent activities. 
First, a significant portion of the acetate restruc turing has been completed 
with the closure of our filament business operation s in Narrows and Ocotlan, our 
flake operations in Rock Hill and our tow facility in Edmonton. 
 
Second, we are pursuing our plans to exit the COC b usiness, which we announced 
at the end of last year. This quarter we revised ou r estimates and took a $24 



million non-cash charge relating to that decision. This basically writes down 
the assets of the business. Our objective is to pro vide much more transparency 
as possible, as we pursue Celanese-specific opportu nities to improve the value 
of the Company. We will continue to highlight these  opportunities as they 
develop, and let you know how they factor into our guidance. 
 
With that, I now would like to review the results o f the business. For those of 
you following on the webcast, you will see on page nine Chemicals again drove 
our excellent results this quarter, with an increas e in sales from $808 million 
in the second quarter of 2004 to a little over $1.1  billion 
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this year. The increase was driven by a 21% increas e in the overall pricing as a 
result of strong demand, high industry utilization and higher raw material 
costs. For the third straight quarter, we were able  to more than offset our raw 
material costs with higher pricing and productivity  improvements. The increase 
in sales also included the impact of Vinamul acquis ition, which accounted for 
about a third of the 34% increase in revenues. 
 
Segment earnings increased to $149 million compared  to $34 million in 2004. 
After taking into consideration the $15 million in expense relating to purchase 
accounting adjustments in 2004, you will see that t he overall performance for 
Chemicals was outstanding for the quarter. In the t hird quarter, demand 
continues to be strong. Based on market information , we believe that some of the 
capacity expansion in acetic acid and vinyl acetate  could be delayed anywhere 
from one to three months, and we are building this assumption into our guidance. 
We expect pricing to be softer in the second half o f 2005 as markets absorb the 
additional capacity. Looking forward and further ou t, we expect the demand to 
continue to be robust over the next several quarter s. 
 
Next, let's look at our Technical Polymer business.  Ticona performed reasonably 
well in a very challenging environment, with sales of $223 million and segment 
earnings of $22 million. Volumes declined 5% as a r esult of the business's 
strategy to focus on high-margin business and due t o the weakness in the 
automotive industry, particularly in Europe. The bu siness made tremendous 
headway in pricing. Additionally, the business cont inued to reduce both 
manufacturing and administrative costs. Ticona's se gment earnings decreased to 
$22 million in the quarter from $26 million last ye ar. 



 
To get closer to the underlying performance of the business, you need to take 
into account the $20 million special charge, primar ily relating to COC this 
year, and the $18 million charge for purchase accou nting in the prior year. From 
this perspective, you can see that in a tough envir onment, Ticona's segment 
earnings were basically flat. In the current quarte r, we're seeing similar 
market conditions and expect Ticona to perform in l ine with the second quarter. 
We do not expect a resurgence of growth until major  industry segments such as 
automotive recover. 
 
Acetate Products performed well during a transition al quarter in which they 
continued to restructure their operations to enhanc e profitability and their 
global position. For the quarter, Acetate recorded sales of $183 million and 
segment earnings of $12 million. We expect a modest  improvement in performance 
as restructuring initiatives kick in. Volume for th e global markets are shifting 
from North America to China, with the completion of  our affiliate's tow 
expansion in the first and second quarters. As a re sult, our business is 
transforming its manufacturing to optimize supply. 
 
Concluding with Performance Products, a business we  run for cash, we continued 
to perform in line with expectations, as volumes in creased for Sunett(R) 
sweetener and trade products. We did experience pri cing declines for Sunett in 
this quarter, which is consistent with our position ing strategy for the product. 
In the third quarter, we expect that the business w ill perform at similar levels 
to the second quarter. 
 
Let's next spend a minute on our equity and cost in vestments. As we forecasted 
last quarter, dividends for the ventures were $17 m illion higher than last year, 
but lower sequentially as the ventures paid dividen ds in the first quarter. We 
expect dividends to be very strong in the third qua rter, approximately $45 
million, and we are now expecting full-year dividen ds to be between $120 million 
and $130 million, up from the previously forecast b etween $90 million and $100 
million. Improved performance of the ventures is dr iving this increase, along 
with the work our team has done to return excess ca sh back to the shareholders 
and match dividend payments with earnings. 
 
If you look at the next page of the webcast, you'll  see part of the reason for 
this. As you will see, our equity ventures are curr ently in a net cash position 
and have very strong operational performance. We ha ve also provided you with a 
white paper that details the ventures and gives you  a Cliff Notes version of the 
accounting literature for both equity and cost inve stments. This white paper is 
found on our website, and it is our intention to up date this annually. 
 
Our balance sheet reflects stronger performance of the business in the second 
quarter, as well. Our cash balance of $959 million at the end of the period 
includes cash being held for the outstanding tender  offer to minority 
shareholders of approximately $450 (ph) million. Ou t of the remaining balance, 
we paid $270 million for the purchase of the Acetex  shares in July. 
 
[Editor's Note: The transcript has been edited to c larify that the cash being 
held for the outstanding tender offer to minority s hareholders is approximately 
$450 million..] 
 
Based on the second-quarter results and the expecta tion that demand will remain 
robust through the second half of the year, we are raising our full-year 2005 
diluted adjusted EPS guidance to between $1.90 and $2.00 a share. Our outlook 
considers the expected impact on pricing as the ace tyl markets absorb the 
industry capacity expansions planned in the second half of 2005. 
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We are also now including the expected modest posit ive impact on the recently 
completed Acetex acquisition in our guidance. Our p revious guidance was between 
$1.64 and $1.69 per share and did not include any i mpact for Acetex. Let me be 
clear about our increase in guidance. While the Ace tex acquisition is accretive 
to earnings, the majority of our increase in guidan ce is based on the expected 
performance of Celanese's other businesses. 
 
For the third quarter, diluted adjusted earnings pe r share is expected to be 
between $0.45 and $0.50 per share. Included in the guidance are adjustments for 
the approximate $15 million of special charges and $15 million for the 
redemption cost of the Acetex bonds. Both the third -quarter and the full-year 
guidance are based on second-quarter diluted share count of 170.5 million 
shares. Adjusted EBITDA is expected to be between $ 240 and $260 million for the 
third quarter and between $1 billion 60 and $1 bill ion 90 for the full year, an 
increase from the $960 million and $1 billion (ph) forecasted previously. This 
guidance also includes the impact of the Acetex acq uisition. 
 
With that, I would like to turn the presentation ba ck over to Mark and let him 
initiate the question-and-answer portion of the con ference call. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
MARK OBERLE - CELANESE CORPORATION - VP OF IR 
 
 
Thank you, Corky. As we move into the Q&A, we ask e ach participant to limit 
themselves to one question and one follow-up. If yo u have any additional 
questions, please get back into the queue, and we w ill take as many calls as we 
can. 
 
 
QUESTION AND ANSWER 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
(OPERATOR INSTRUCTIONS). Kevin McCarthy, Banc of Am erica Securities. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KEVIN MCCARTHY - BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES - ANALY ST 
 
Dave and Corky, I think you mentioned on two occasi ons that you're seeing new 
capacity for acetyls come on a bit more slowly than  you would have anticipated. 
Can you elaborate on which projects, perhaps in Asi a, are moving more slowly? 
 



--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
On a broad base, we are seeing some delays in capac ity coming in on both acetic 
acid and the vinyl acetate. Broadly speaking, these  delays are one to 
three-month delays, and they cut across the differe nt projects that are out 
there. In addition to that, some of the new capacit y that has come into the 
market in the last six months is not operating at f ull capacity, up and down, 
fits and starts. So on that basis, we're more confi dent of our second-half 
guidance and a little more positive about the secon d half than we were 90 days 
ago. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KEVIN MCCARTHY - BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES - ANALY ST 
 
And as a follow-up, I think you said you are on tra ck in Nanjing for early 2007. 
Now that the Acetex deal has closed, Dave, could yo u comment on the status of 
the expansion in Saudi Arabia, what the timing of t hat looks like and whether 
you view that capacity as necessary strategically f or '08? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
I just have to say, on Acetex, we really bought an excellent company -- a 
wonderful business, wonderful positions in the mark et -- and we are delighted 
with the acquisition. And I would also underscore t hat we have only been into 
the project and the acquisition for three weeks, an d we are continuing to 
identify synergies and opportunities. We're looking  at the project and 
evaluating it. And at this point, we have no commen t on anything more than what 
has been out there already on the project. 
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--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Frank Mitsch, Fulcrum Global Partners. 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 



FRANK MITSCH - FULCRUM GLOBAL PARTNERS - ANALYST 
 
On July 11th, you talked about earnings coming in $ 0.39 to $0.43 for the second 
quarter. Obviously, that's 11 days after the second  quarter had ended. You are 
reporting $0.53 today. What changed? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
Let me step back and, quite frankly, a bit of an ap ology here. Quite frankly, 
the major item that changed was the foreign exchang e gain that we recorded. But, 
that being set aside, quite frankly, we are not qui te satisfied with the level 
of forecasting accuracy. As you know, we have a fai rly complicated global 
business model, that has gone, quite frankly, throu gh a lot of change, 
especially as we assimilate the Acetex acquisition and a few of the 
divestitures. 
 
When we increased our guidance in early July to the  upper range of what was 
previously on the Street, we were in early part of the closing cycle. And, as it 
turned out, all the businesses hit on the upper end  of their guidance. So we 
identified a number of areas that we were going to improve in sharpening our 
forecasting skills as we streamline processes inter nally, but basically, one 
driver -- one significant driver -- was the foreign  exchange gain that we didn't 
anticipate when we gave the revised guidance. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
FRANK MITSCH - FULCRUM GLOBAL PARTNERS - ANALYST 
 
Terrific. And when you sharpen those forecasting sk ills, please let me in on 
your secret. I would love to be in on that. 
 
And just a follow-up. SG&A came down fairly signifi cantly from the first 
quarter. And I know, David, you talked about some p rograms that are still in 
place and some projects still underway. Would you a nticipate that absolute level 
continuing this downward trend? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
 Frank, we would. We have made some progress in SG& A reduction. Sequentially, 
the number is down. On a year-over-year basis, it's  up about $10 million. Behind 
that is some productivity and the acquisition of Vi namul and the SG&A associated 
with it -- and that is in there, but also some amor tization on the step-up 
charge that we did in purchase accounting. You net everything out, and we are 
down somewhere in the high single-digit, low double -digit range in the quarter. 
 
Having said that, there is more productivity in SG& A. The benefits associated 
with some of the things we announced in the quarter  -- Acetex moving their 
headquarters to Dallas, the move of the Bedminster functions to Dallas and 
closing down of that office -- are benefits that wi ll yet come to us in our 
income statement. 
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
David Begleiter, Deutsche Bank. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID BEGLEITER - DEUTSCHE BANK - ANALYST 
 
David, you mentioned second-half lower pricing in t he acetyl chain. How much 
lower pricing are you forecasting, and how cautious  is that assessment? 
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--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Good question. I don't quite know, David, how to an swer that. Our pricing varies 
region by region. Our North America pricing tends t o be more formula-driven 
contracts, Europe is more quarterly negotiations, a nd Asia is spot pricing. And 
there is more volatility in Asia than any of the ot her regions because it is 
spot. 
 
We anticipate and are seeing prices coming down in the third quarter. We would 
anticipate, as the new capacity comes in and is abs orbed into the market, that 
it would have a depressing effect upon prices for t he third quarter into the 
fourth quarter. The exact levels -- we're obviously  hopeful and optimistic that 
there are not low, low levels. But whatever we look ed at and considered is 
factored into the guidance that we have provided. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID BEGLEITER - DEUTSCHE BANK - ANALYST 
 
And just on Ticona, how much longer will the prunin g of the portfolio go on, and 
when can we expect to see some better topline growt h in Ticona, do you think? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
In a very tough environment, we were pleased with T icona's results. Volume was 
down; that's largely driven by their main market, w hich is automotive, and we 
all know what a train wreck the automotive market i s. However, that volume 
decline was offset by price increases, very good pr ice increases sequentially 
and year over year, and also some productivity or c ost reduction programs that 
Lyndon and the team have been successful driving in to the business. 
 
Long-term, Ticona is a tremendous growth engine -- great pipeline of new 
applications, well-positioned in Asia. We view this  as a temporary halt in 
growth, as some of our end markets sort themselves out, but the long-term trends 
in this business -- with hybrid automobiles, better  fuel economy in automobiles, 
increased electrical/electronic applications -- are  very positive. And we would 
judge, as we move into 2006, that we would see the resumption of growth as these 
markets straighten out. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 



OPERATOR 
 
Sergey Vasnetsov, Lehman Brothers. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
SERGEY VASNETSOV - LEHMAN BROTHERS - ANALYST 
 
First of all, I want to comment there's much improv ed clarity of financial 
reporting this quarter. It certainly makes our life  easier. 
 
And secondly, a question about business (indiscerni ble) Acetex. How should we 
think about profitability of the business there, as  compared to the similar 
mainstream, which is Chemical Products, before and after you get these 
synergies? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
 DAVID WEIDMAN  - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESI DENT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Well, Acetex was a publicly-traded company before, and obviously there's full 
disclosure and transparency around the financials t hat were in the business. And 
I would say the business that we bought, as highlig hted before, is an excellent 
business, is a very strong business. And we are del ighted with the acquisition. 
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
SERGEY VASNETSOV - LEHMAN BROTHERS - ANALYST 
 
My question was really about the second-quarter res ults, because I don't think 
they have reported recently. 
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--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
No, they did report second quarter. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
Dave, what I think I have seen is sales in the seco nd quarter of $142 million 
and EBITDA of about $18 million and net income, I b elieve, of about $4 million. 



 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
SERGEY VASNETSOV - LEHMAN BROTHERS - ANALYST 
 
And what do you expect of this business margin-wise , going forward? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Going forward, just to underscore, we have been in the business with teams, 
having a lot of discussion and more dialogue and de tail, only for the last three 
weeks. However, we have validated the synergies in the SG&A area. We validated 
the synergies in the logistics area. We have valida ted some synergies we have 
seen in manufacturing, and beyond that we think the re's even more opportunities 
and more synergies as we bring our technology into their manufacturing assets. 
We have not been public with what we projected in o ur synergies, but you could 
assume that on a chemical business like this, norma lly the industry would think 
that there would be 3 percent of revenue as a syner gy number, plus/minus a 
percent or so. We're comfortable with that number a nd should be there and will 
drive for more than that. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
SERGEY VASNETSOV - LEHMAN BROTHERS - ANALYST 
 
Lastly, in your guidance on the special charges for  the full year of $105 (ph) 
and $15 million (ph) for third quarter, that implie s about $25 million of 
special charges for the fourth quarter. Can you tal k about what those charges 
will be assigned to, in the third and fourth quarte r? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
Yes. A portion of that will be the Bedminster close down, shutdown; and the 
remaining part of it will be the acetate restructur ing that continues to go on. 
And also, there will be some in there for Acetex. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Nancy Traub, CSFB. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
NANCY TRAUB - CSFB - ANALYST 
 
Most of my questions have been asked already and an swered. I do have a question 
on Ticona. You said the auto industry has really ha mpered volume. With all of 
the special promotions they've had recently, do you  have a feeling that we 
should pick up soon, as far as production goes? And  also, I did read something 
about how you have a new product for airline seats.  How important is that? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
 
Our view is that there has been big promotions in N orth American automotive. 
What that has done is taken a lot of inventory out of their system. So far, we 
have not seen a pickup in production. They are doin g these things for inventory 
control. And obviously, as you pull product out of inventory, in our view, you 
are probably capturing some sales that would have o ccurred in the fourth 
quarter, into the first half of next year. And cons equently, we would judge that 
production would increase going forward. We're taki ng a view that says it's 2006 
before we see a rebound in automotive. Let's hope t hat it's sooner than that, 
but that's our call. 
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The airline application is a very interesting devel opment. This kind of gives 
you a flavor of just the breadth of applications in  the pipeline that Ticona has 
in new product application. It's a PPS product that  runs through our joint 
venture. It's on the front edge of airline wings, a nd I think it's the A-380 
that it goes onto. Again, a very high-performance, high-end application, very 
high-value in use. And as the 380 rolls out, it wil l contribute to the 
profitability of the business. 
 
I don't want to -- we have in Ticona a business tha t is not based on home run 
hits. There's an awful lot of singles out there, an d our pipeline is replete 
with a number of high-value-added applications such  as this that, on a 
cumulative basis, add up. No single application, th ough, is significant in the 
grand scheme of things. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
NANCY TRAUB - CSFB - ANALYST 
 
And one follow-up. In acetate, you mentioned how yo ur volumes were up because of 
supplying flake to the Chinese facilities. What wil l happen when the flake 
capacity comes on there? What will that do to your earnings? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
2005 is a transition year for the business. You hav e plants being shut down, we 
have capacity coming on in China for tow. We're sup plying the Chinese market 
with flake, and we're building flake capacity in Ch ina. In addition to that, we 
have inventory adjustment on a smaller manufacturin g footprint. Now, that's 
having some effect on our income statement; the num bers are good. But behind 
some very good numbers are the effects of this tran sition; particularly, 
inventory clouds the numbers a fairly substantial a mount. 
 
We have announced that as we find China more self-d ependent upon their own 
production for flake, that we will be bringing our manufacturing assets down. 
And that in fact will occur as we go out into the l ate 2006 timeframe, early 
2007. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 



Kunal Banerjee. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KUNAL BANERJEE ANALYST 
 
I've asked you this before, Dave, but just wanted t o get an update. Can you talk 
about the optionality in your portfolio? I know you  don't explicitly break out 
the profitability in your building blocks versus yo ur downstream product, but if 
you could at least qualitatively talk about the dis tribution between acid and 
VAM as the building blocks and your downstream port folio? If you dial that back, 
how did that distribution stack up? I'm just trying  to get a sense for whether 
you're seeing rising profitability in your emulsion s business versus your asset 
in VAM. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
 
About three quarters of our acetic acid production is consumed internally for 
additional processing into upgrade products. Only 2 5%, on average, is sold as a 
merchant product in the merchant markets. Vinyl ace tate, with the Vinamul 
acquisition -- that number is about two-thirds inte rnal, and the rest of it is 
sold in the merchant market. And in any given quart er, there are different 
dynamics with the derivative products. Esters may b e short, prices up. So we do 
have optionality. We do actively manage our portfol io to make the most profit we 
can at any given point in time with the dynamics in  the market at the time. 
 
Now, the emulsion acquisitions and the emulsion bus iness that we are in have 
been great businesses, great acquisitions. We bough t the first emulsion business 
two years ago. Profitability there has increased ev ery year, as we brought our 
manufacturing programs and our management approach to the business, and the 
markets on the market side has grown as we've focus ed on new products and new 
applications. The acquisition of the recent busines s from ICI/National Starch 
makes us a global player rather than a regional pla yer, and we're seeing 
synergies in that business, as well. 
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Overall, though, I would say that the profit levels  in the emulsion business are 
good today, and we would expect, as we move through  the cycle, we will see some 



movement in profitability in emulsions at some poin t. One would expect, if VAM 
prices move down, we would hold profitability in em ulsions and we'd see an 
expansion in emulsion margins beyond today's levels . 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KUNAL BANERJEE ANALYST 
 
So it is higher than a year ago, even without the V inamul, just for your legacy 
Clariant (ph) emulsions business? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Yes, it is. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KUNAL BANERJEE ANALYST 
 
And how much of a market is there in niche (ph) pro ducts for you to be able to 
redeploy the molecule that way, meaning is there en ough of a market where your 
third VAM exposure can be actually trimmed to maybe  15% VAM exposure or cut in 
half, essentially, and you can just basically downs tream those products? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Well, let me be clear. About a third of our VAM is used internally. So we are 
about two-thirds external. And we would judge it wo uld be around that number. As 
we attempt to grow both businesses, I wouldn't expe ct that this is going to go 
up significantly. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KUNAL BANERJEE ANALYST 
 
And then just a follow-up. COC -- obviously, a big drag. We're interested in 
broad timing of that divestiture, this year or next , if you could just let us 
know how that is progressing? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Sure. Yes, COC -- as we have highlighted in the S-1  and subsequent 
communications -- it's $20 to $30 million a year of  loss, cash loss. We continue 
to look for options in that business and are very a ctive in it. Beyond that, I 
can't say much about where we are in the process. W e are moving as fast as we 
can, though. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Edlain Rodriguez (ph), Goldman Sachs. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
EDLAIN RODRIGUEZ - GOLDMAN SACHS - ANALYST 
 
 One quick question on interest expense. If you exc lude the refinancing costs of 
the first quarter, I think interest expense was abo ut 74 million. In this 
quarter it's about 68. Can you explain exactly what  is going on this quarter, 
given that total debt only decreased by 46 million from quarter to quarter? 
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
Yes. The interest expense on a quarter-over-quarter  basis really reflects our 



floating fixed-rate position. I might add that, for  the total year, we're 
forecasting a net interest expense of $367 million.  Of that, approximately $102 
million relates to the refinancing costs that happe ned in the first quarter. I 
should also point out that the cash interest expens e is about $232 million for 
the year. 
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--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
EDLAIN RODRIGUEZ - GOLDMAN SACHS - ANALYST 
 
And can you give us a quick update on the minority shareholders issue in 
Germany? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Yes. There's really not a lot new to report there. We're running the Company as 
we want to under the agreement that is in place. We  can do strategic actions, we 
can drive the Company operationally. We're continui ng about business as we 
should be, and the minorities are out there. We vie w this as something that 
could potentially go on for an extended period of t ime, and that's just fine. 
Their rights (ph) on the Company are more debt-like  than equity-like, and it's a 
sideshow at this point. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
EDLAIN RODRIGUEZ - GOLDMAN SACHS - ANALYST 
 
One final question. I think I might have mentioned that -- did you say how much 
you expect Acetex to add to EPS for the second half  of the year? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
We're expecting it to be in the upper single digits , in terms of earnings per 
share. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Gregg Goodnight, UBS. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 



GREGG GOODNIGHT - UBS - ANALYST 
 
Southern Methanol -- you mentioned that that had st arted up or was getting close 
to startup and you have started supplying methanol externally. My questions are 
with respect to your shutdown. You mentioned, if I' m not mistaken, the Clear 
Lake shutdown. And perhaps -- is there another shut down potentially at Bishop? 
Could you update us in general about Southern Metha nol? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Sure, Gregg, delighted to. The Southern Methanol ag reement is a purchase 
agreement. The third quarter is essentially a trans ition quarter for us. We 
started taking product through this contract in Cle ar Lake. The Clear Lake asset 
is coming down. As we go later into the third quart er, we would anticipate 
taking product in our Bishop facilities with the su bsequent shutdown there. And 
as we move into the fourth quarter in 2006, we will  be fully under the Southern 
agreement. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
GREGG GOODNIGHT - UBS - ANALYST 
 
So you are taking methanol now. It seems to be time ly, with respect to $9 gas 
running around in North America. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Gregg, I like to say we planned it that way, but --  
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
GREGG GOODNIGHT - UBS - ANALYST 
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Could you comment on your margins moving forward in  the acetyls chain? I would 
assume some of your natural gas consumption wasn't associated with the raw 
material. But do you see you being able to hold mar gins with -- I believe you 
have a $0.03 price increase announced in acetyls. S o would you think your 
combination of methanol sourcing would allow you to  hold your margins what they 



were in the second quarter? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
 
Well, Gregg, like we said -- let me make three poin ts. One, our pricing does 
vary by region. So we've got Asia, Europe and North  America with different 
pricing dynamics. 
 
Second, the Southern contract does benefit us. But that benefit is primarily in 
the North America market. 
 
And third, the new capacity that is coming in is la rgely in the Asia region. And 
as we indicated on the call earlier, we do anticipa te pricing in Asia coming 
down as the market absorbs the new capacity. And th at would affect our 
second-half profitability in chemicals. As the mark et absorbs this capacity 
going into 2006 and subsequently 2007, we're optimi stic about an extended cycle 
and a very good industry high-capacity utilization out into the '06/'07 
timeframe. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
GREGG GOODNIGHT - UBS - ANALYST 
 
So it sounds like, net net, margin is down a bit? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Yes. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
GREGG GOODNIGHT - UBS - ANALYST 
 
One final question, if I could sneak it in. Corky, the tax rate that you're 
showing for the second quarter was -- that was used  in the EPS calculation of 
24%? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
Yes, that's correct. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
GREGG GOODNIGHT - UBS - ANALYST 
 
What is the corresponding tax rate to your guidance  range of $1.90 to $2.00? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
It's 24%. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
GREGG GOODNIGHT - UBS - ANALYST 
 
For the year? 
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
For the year, yes. 
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--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Mike Judd, Greenwich Consultants. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
MIKE JUDD - GREENWICH CONSULTANTS - ANALYST 
 
A question about the interest expense guidance that  you provided for the third 
quarter of around $90 million. If I look at my esti mates of the debt, the 
additional $235 million or so for Acetex, that only  pushes your debt up around 
7% or so. But that increase in interest expense wou ld be around 32% 
sequentially. So can you provide some reconciliatio n of that? As well as also on 
table 14, there is an interest expense guidance pro vided for fiscal year 2005 of 
$412, and that seems to be different than what is o n the slide 16 in your 
presentation on the Web today. And that also seems to be slightly different than 
the interest expense number that you talked about b efore of $265. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
Okay, great, let me step back and address those que stions in sequence. First, 
the Acetex debt that was assumed with the business -- as you may recall, or as 
you may have seen, we have called that debt and pla n to retire that debt, I 
believe, on the 19th, 20th of the month. So that wi ll bring that interest cost 
down as part of the Company. 
 
Just let me, again, give you some background on the  various tables. Let me go to 
what schedule you are referring to first, here. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
MIKE JUDD - GREENWICH CONSULTANTS - ANALYST 
 
Table 14 was the table in the handout. That's diffe rent than what's on the slide 
set. But, basically, table 14 in your e-mail presen tation has $90 million in 
interest expense for the guidance for the third qua rter. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
In that $90 million is $15 million of the premium c ost to retire the Acetex 



debt. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
MIKE JUDD - GREENWICH CONSULTANTS - ANALYST 
 
Okay, great. And then, for the $415 million, which is the guidance for '05, that 
obviously includes that 15 million also. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
That's correct, plus it also, as you may recall, in  the first quarter of the 
year, we refinanced the existing debt of the Compan y, and there was $102 million 
of expense relating of that, as well. 
 
Let me, real quickly, go over a response to an earl ier question, just to frame 
this whole area of interest expense up. Cash intere st expense for the year is 
forecasted to be somewhere in the $235 to $240 mill ion range. Our total interest 
expense for the year is, with that $102 million of refinancing costs in the 
first quarter plus the $15 million of refinancing c osts for the redemption of 
the Acetex bonds will give us interest expense some where in the $300 million 
and, let's say, $400 million range for the year. So  that kind of frames what the 
interest expense position is on the Company. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
MIKE JUDD - GREENWICH CONSULTANTS - ANALYST 
 
And then, lastly -- and this is also a follow-up to  Frank Mitsch's question 
about SG&A as a percentage of sales -- what is your  eventual goal for that? 
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
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Mike, we are making acquisitions, but our target wa s to reduce our SG&A 
expenses from the 2004 level by between $100 and $1 50 million. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Bob Goldberg (ph), Scopus Asset Management (ph). 



 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
BOB GOLDBERG - SCOPUS ASSET MANAGEMENT (PH) - ANALYST 
 
A follow-up question on the acetyls business. David , can you just give us some 
help as to where pricing is in Asia versus the othe r regions? I think you 
mentioned Asian prices or you are expecting Asian p rices to come down. Where are 
they versus prices in North America and Europe? And  how does it generally flow 
through? Is there a lag between if Asian prices go above US or below US in terms 
of the flow-through from one region to the next? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Bob, the North America pricing for essentially all of the positions in the 
market is fixed to a formula, raw material formula- based. You don't get a lot of 
margin volatility there, and pricing is established  off of current-month raw 
materials. 
 
The European pricing is negotiated for a quarter, s o at the beginning of the 
quarter, there's a fair amount of arm wrestling tha t goes on, and you get a 
price established out there that runs through the q uarter. 
 
Asia pricing is just order by order, lot by lot, sh ipment by shipment. And it 
really is incredibly volatile. We have seen price m ovements of $150 a ton over a 
three-day or four-day period of time. Just to put t hat in perspective, that 
would be a 20 to 25% swing in pricing, based on pla nt outages, unexpected events 
in the marketplace both from the demand side and su pply side. 
 
So, to summarize all of that, and to answer your qu estion, I can tell you today 
that the prices in Asia are softer than they were 6 0 days ago. Going forward, 
again, with the volatility in it, I would be ill-ad vised to give you some 
direction on what goes on because of the dynamics i n the market. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
BOB GOLDBERG - SCOPUS ASSET MANAGEMENT (PH) - ANALYST 
 
I was just wondering if the absolute level was at t he North American level, 
above, below or just -- any sense as to where it is  relative to the other 
regions now? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
I would say today that it's in the range of the Nor th American and European 
levels, and that in the first half it has been high er than that. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
BOB GOLDBERG - SCOPUS ASSET MANAGEMENT (PH) - ANALYST 
 
I imagine you're going to see some higher ethylene costs in the second half, 
with energy where it is, and a little bit tighter s upply and demand. Is that the 
reason for -- I think an earlier caller said that t here was a $0.03 increase 
announced in acetyls. Is that a raw-material-driven  announcement, or what is -- 
can you maybe give us a little more background on w hat is going on (multiple 
speakers)? 
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Sure. Let me answer your question in two parts. The re is pricing in the market, 
price announcements out there for some of our acety l products. In vinyl acetate, 
there's announcements for price increases, and it i s in fact driven by 
anticipated higher ethylene prices.\ 
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The second part of your question, just to refresh y our memory, Celanese does buy 
a significant amount of ethylene, somewhere over a billion pounds of ethylene 
annually. And a little over half of what we buy, we  buy on a cost-based formula. 
And the other part of it is brought on a market-min us mechanism. So, as margins 
for ethylene producers expand, we would benefit fro m that expansion. I just 
wanted to make sure you had that data point. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
BOB GOLDBERG - SCOPUS ASSET MANAGEMENT (PH) - ANALYST 
 
So the ethylene costs will go up automatically with  higher ethane, higher naptha 
and so forth, in the second half of the year? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
That's correct. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Kevin McCarthy, Banc of America Securities. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KEVIN MCCARTHY - BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES - ANALY ST 
 
I had a few follow-ups. Corky, on the subject of ta xes, could you remind where 
for you stand on NOLs? I'm just looking to get a fe el for how your cash taxes 
might differ from the 24% rate for the year. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
CORKY NELSON - CELANESE CORPORATION - EVP, CFO 
 
We are looking at cash taxes for the balance of the  year to be about 24%. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KEVIN MCCARTHY - BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES - ANALY ST 
 
And then, on the natural gas subject, if I carve ou t the Southern Methanol deal 



in Trinidad, do you have any hedges in place to off set the rising cost of gas, 
excluding that deal? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Kevin, our natural gas buy in North America is done  on a FERC basis. We buy on a 
FERC index, and that matches most closely what we h ave in our contracts with our 
customers. 
 
I would highlight, however, that with the Ibn Sina joint venture in Saudi 
Arabia, which has gas feeds at roughly $0.75 per MM Btu, producing both methanol 
and MTBE, there is in the portfolio some offsets to  escalating natural gas 
prices. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KEVIN MCCARTHY - BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES - ANALY ST 
 
It sounds like that's a major source of the upside in your cash dividends, as 
well. 
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
Yes. It's nice to have that balance in our portfoli o, kind of a natural hedge 
out there. 
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--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
KEVIN MCCARTHY - BANC OF AMERICA SECURITIES - ANALY ST 
 
And finally, I think you said volumes were down jus t slightly in the Chemical 
Products segment. Could you give us some color as t o how that may have varied 
geographically, North America and Europe versus Asi a? 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
DAVID WEIDMAN - CELANESE CORPORATION - CEO, PRESIDE NT AND DIRECTOR 
 
I think the significant variation is on a product b asis. Our core products, acid 
and VAM, were up. Some of the derivative products t hat were less profitable were 



the ones that were down. We chose to withdraw from those, and you had the 
consequential effect of having less tonnage overall  coming out of the business. 
But acid and VAM were both up on a year-over-year b asis. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
At this time, you have no further questions. I'll t urn it back over to Mark for 
closing comments. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
MARK OBERLE - CELANESE CORPORATION - VP OF IR 
 
We want to thank everyone for their continued inter est in Celanese. If you have 
any questions, feel free and don't hesitate to call . Thank you very much. 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
OPERATOR 
 
Thank you for your participation in today's confere nce. This concludes the 
presentation. You may now disconnect and have a goo d day. 
 
 
 
 
 
--------------------------------------------------- ----------------------------- 
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